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Dear Minister, 

 

Fair Work Amendment (Variation of Enterprise Agreements) Regulations 2020 [F2020L00432] 

The Senate Standing Committee for the Scrutiny of Delegated Legislation (the committee) assesses 
all legislative instruments subject to disallowance, disapproval or affirmative resolution by the 
Senate against the scrutiny principles outlined in Senate standing order 23. The committee has 
identified scrutiny concerns in relation to the above instruments, and seeks your advice about this 
matter. 

Matters more appropriate for parliamentary enactment 

Adequacy of explanatory materials 

Senate standing order 23(3)(j) requires the committee to scrutinise each instrument as to whether 
it contains matters more appropriate for parliamentary enactment (that is, matters that should be 
enacted via primary rather than delegated legislation). In addition, Senate standing order 23(3)(g) 
requires the committee to scrutinise each instrument as to whether the accompanying 
explanatory material provides sufficient information to gain a clear understanding of the 
instrument. 

The instrument was made under subsection 211(6) of the Fair Work Act 2009 (the Act). It has the 
effect of modifying one of the conditions of which the Fair Work Commission must be satisfied 
before approving a variation to an enterprise agreement. Specifically, it shortens the minimum 
period (‘access period’) in which employees must be able to access the proposed variation before 
voting from seven calendar days to one calendar day. 

The reduction of the access period of which the Fair Work Commission must be satisfied before 
approving a variation to an enterprise agreement appears to constitute a significant change to the 
regulatory scheme for the variation of enterprise agreements provided for in the Act. As a 
technical scrutiny committee, the committee does not express a view as to the policy merits of 
this measure. However, the committee’s longstanding technical scrutiny view is that any 
significant modification to a regulatory scheme should be enacted via primary legislation, unless 
the explanatory materials provide a sound justification for the use of delegated legislation instead. 
In this instance, the explanatory statement does not appear to explain why delegated legislation 
has been used to modify the access period, rather than primary legislation.  












